Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Thursday, September 6th, 2012
5:00 to 6:00 p.m.

Present: Carol Alvis, Lisa Beames, Kim Steele-Blair, Judy Thomas, Nancy Kuhljuergen, Sara Sprouse

MINUTES
I. Wellness Policy Updates

Updated policy reviewed-see attachment, revisions are in red.
Discussed the following:

Middle school eating lunch at 12:35-teachers are allowing students to bring healthy snacks to eat during class in the morning.

Judy reported that Gayle did take breakfast outside to middle school students last year but did not increase breakfast participation significantly.

Free and reduced rates at this time are: Elementary 53%, MS/HS 43%

Concession stand offerings were discussed-would like to see string cheese, granola bars, and fresh fruit offered as stated in the Wellness Policy. Sara will contact Mrs. Sederburg.
The updated policy includes some new reporting requirements. The committee is to designate an individual to monitor and evaluate implementation of the policy and report annually to the board and community.  Each school is to be evaluated individually.  Sara will work on an evaluation tool.  The district also is to report the most recent USDA SMI review findings and changes.  

Staff wellness-staff wellness committees should be established at each school.

Discussed promoting staff health.

*Further discussion needed:
Breakfast/snack ideas-breakfast/snack in the classroom, offer to just middle school since they eat late, offer 3 times a week?

Pop/Fast food brought to school/lunchroom-add wording to Wellness Policy?  
Staff wellness challenge/competition ideas needed
II. Farm to School/School Garden
Grant money was used to buy materials for a couple of cold frames, built by Mr. Dickinson and will be used in the Douds garden.
Sara has contacted a local 4-H group to ask for help preparing the garden for Fall.  Talked about moving from “school garden” to “community garden”, especially due to no summer enrichment after this year.  Discussed Mt. Pleasant’s community garden…we would need fencing around area, mulch, raised beds made of cedar 4x6’s, compost dirt, and bales of straw.
Discussed building raised beds for next year, Kim mentioned that the raised beds close to the door would be more visible to the community and more likely to be maintained.  Burlington school has raised beds near the entrance…could start with 2 and go from there. Raised beds could be used for fruits/vegetables, prairie grass, etc.
Community Foundations grants were mentioned as a source for start-up costs of the raised-beds.  Kim volunteered herself and Tim to help start also.

Discussed other uses of current garden area…natural grass plot, drag a dead log to watch rot, mushrooms, etc. that social studies and science classes could utilize.

A wellness/school garden committee has been formed at the elementary and will be meeting soon, Sara will review these ideas with the group and Mr. Moews.

New Pick A Better Snack person from ISU Extension. Yvonne- today was first day at elementary.  Mrs. Kuhljuergen’s Foods class is preparing the snacks and enjoy doing so.

Kim brought small red peppers for us to try and see if we could use at school…students need guidance when eating them because of their size. Sara will take into the classrooms during snack time. Thank you Kim!
III. Fuel Up To Play 60/Team Nutrition Grants

Deadline for Fuel Up To Play 60 grant is October 1st
Ideas for funds:

Handheld GPS-approx. $70 per unit, Mr. Moews is interested in purchasing for elementary.

Could use to purchase equipment for breakfast program…funds would cover taste-testing but cannot cover the price of meals to students.

Reviewed surveys that were completed by middle school and high school students in May 2012: Middle school-72% never ate breakfast at school, High school-91% never ate breakfast at school.  Reasons given were: Not hungry, don’t have time, not at school in time, eat at home, selection of food, don’t like breakfast.

Carol mentioned that the additional 5 minutes in the morning this year may help with students not getting there in time.

The 8th grade exit interview results from May 2012 stated that no student mentioned lunch being bad whereas in the past that came up repeatedly.

Discussed new nutrition standards for school lunch. More fruits and veggies, smaller meat portion, not as many desserts.  Judy stated that food thrown away at the elementary is about the same.


     Will find more information on the Fruit and Vegetable program and criteria.
IV. Student Wellness Committee

Middle school students are asking to join this year.
Super Power Summit is October 3rd in Des Moines, 3 students and 1 adult can register.

Possible projects for committee:
-create sports messages for flat screen in lunchroom
-school website-add nutrition info

-assist with grant activities
V. Student Health Index

This year Middle school and High school should have the student health index completed, Sara will compare it with the assessment completed last year for Fuel Up to Play 60 grant which is very similar.
VI. Live Healthy Iowa
Need ideas for staff wellness, 25 school staff participated in Live Healthy Iowa.
VII. Other

Snacks In A Sack program-Van Buren Cooperative Ministries is raising money and taking donations of food. Will meet in September to put food in bags to send home with students for the weekend.  Staff have been informed about the program and will refer students/families that appear to be in need of food on the weekend to Sara or Nancy Dewes.  Passive consents will be sent to parents.  At this time, sacks of food will be sent home with the students every other Friday.  Harmony School District is also participating in the program.
Discussed offering meals in the summer, would need to find locations in each town that would distribute the meals, churches were mentioned.  Need to research the criteria for the program. Information is on the Department of Ed website.
VIII. Next Meeting
TBA
IX. Adjourn
